
 
DIOCESAN COUNCIL 
REPORT TO SYNOD 2015 
 

 
 
This report covers the life of the Diocesan Council from August 2014 up to and including the July 
2015 meeting. 
 
Meetings of the Diocesan Council 
 

Name Number of eligible 
meetings to attend 

(August 2014 – July 2015) 

Number of 
meetings 
attended 

Thompson, The Right Reverend Gregory 9 8 
Stuart, The Right Reverend DrPeter 9 9 
Young AO, The Honorable Mr Justice Peter 
(Chancellor) 

9 4 

Armitage, His Honour Judge Christopher 
(Deputy Chancellor) 

2 2 

Cleary, Mr John 9 9 
Allen, Mr Keith 6 4 
Battrick, The Venerable Canon David 9 7 
Birch, Ms Bev 9 9 
Bowyer, The Reverend Canon Katherine 9 8 
Bright, The Reverend Canon Hugh 9 6 
Copeman, The Venerable Arthur 9 8 
Dubojski, The Venerable Wendy 3 3 
Gilbertson, Mr Warwick 3 3 
Green, Mr Alan 3 3 
Hazel-Jawhary, The Reverend Michelle  3 3 
Killen, The Reverend Canon Janet 6 4 
King, The Reverend Dr Fergus 6 6 
Lawson, Ms Melody 6 3 
Murry, The Venerable Charlie 9 9 
Nowak, Mrs Margaret 3 1 
Perry, The Reverend Canon Dr Julia 6 6 
Price AM, The Honourable Dr John 9 5 
Pullin, The Venerable Stephen 9 0 
Roulston, The Venerable Sonia 9 9 
Shevels, Mr Cec 9 7 
Stuart, The Right Reverend DrPeter 9 9 
Turnbull, Mr Richard 9 9 
Walsh, The Reverend Judy 3 2 
Wickham, Mrs Lyn 6 6 
Williams, The Very Reverend Stephen 9 7 
Williams, Mrs Sue 9 9 
Woolnough, The Reverend Murray 9 7 

 
 
  



Changes to the Diocesan Council Membership: 
 
In 2014 the following Diocesan Council members concluded their membership of Diocesan 
Council: 
 
The Venerable Wendy Dubojski 
Mr Alan Green 
The Reverend Michelle Hazel-Jawhary 
Mrs Judy Walsh 
 
Following the Synod election and Bishops Appointment the new members of Diocesan Council 
are: 
 
The Reverend Janet Killen 
The Reverend Dr Fergus King 
Ms Melody Lawson 
Mrs Margaret Nowak 
The Reverend Canon Dr Julia Perry 
Mrs Lyn Wickham 
 
In 2015 the following members have resigned their position on Diocesan Council: 
 
Mr Keith W Allen 
The Reverend Canon Hugh Bright 
Mrs Margaret Nowak 
 
The Venerable Wendy Dubojski was re-elected to Diocesan Council in July 2015. 
 
Ordinances passed by Diocesan Council under the Synod (Delegation of Powers) Ordinance 
2009 or in accordance with the Anglican Church of Australia (Bodies Corporate) Constitutions 
and Administration Ordinance 1994. 
 
The following Ordinances were passed on the dates shown: 
 
28 August 2014 

• Murrurundi (Mount Street) Church Lands Vesting Ordinance 2014 
 
25 September 2014 

• Diocesan Council (Archdeacons Responsibilities) Ordinance 2014 
• St Peter’s East Maitland Endowment Trust Ordinance 2014 
• East Maitland (Metford) Land Sale Ordinance 2014 

 
27 November 2014 

• Samaritans Housing Amendment Ordinance 2014 
 
28 February 2015 

• Wingham Church Lands Vesting Ordinance 2015 
• Cathedral Foundation Repeal Ordinance 2015 

 
30 April 2015 

• Responsible Persons Ordinance 2015 
• Diocesan Council Ordinance Amendment Ordinance 2015 
• The Diocese of Newcastle Clarification of the Role of the Body Corporate President 

Ordinance 2015 
• Parish of Murrurundi Endowment Trust Ordinance 2015 

 
30 July 2015 

• The Designated Fund Ordinance 2015 
 
 
 



Ordinances for consideration by Synod 
 
As at the date of this report, no ordinances have been referred to the Synod 
 
Review of the Diocesan Council Ordinance  
 
In accordance with the Synod 2014 motion regarding the Constitution of the Diocesan council 
(motion 16.1), a revised ordinance will be brought to the 2016 Diocesan Synod. 
 
 
Sale of Bishopscourt 
 
Following a motion at the 2014 Synod, the Diocesan Council approved the sale of Bishopscourt at its 
February 2015 meeting. The matter was then referred to the Trustees of Church Property to approve 
the sale terms and process.  
 
A marketing campaign was then conducted by the selected agent and expressions of interest were 
sought. Following this process, contracts were exchanged with the preferred purchaser on the 22nd 
May 2015 on an unconditional basis with completion due no later than the 22 November 2016. 
 
The identification of the purchaser by the church is the subject of a confidentiality clause. The sale 
price, however, has been reflected in the year to date accounts for the Trustees of Church Property 
and will also be outlined in the 2015 audited accounts.  
 
A checklist was developed by the Trustees of Church Property and a working party appointed to 
identify options for a new residence for the Bishop of Newcastle. This party continues to meet and 
inspect properties. It is envisaged that a suitable property will be sourced by the end of 2015. 
 
 
Re-appointment of External Auditors 
 
Cutcher and Neale were re-appointed as the Diocesan auditors for a further term of three years 
expiring 30th June 2018.  
 
Mission giving across the Diocese 
 
The Newcastle Diocese pledges annually one of the highest amounts to mission from all Dioceses 
across the country.  The total amount received in 2014 was $371,916.31 which exceeded by far 
the amount pledged by parishes of $318,012.00.  It was acknowledged that this figure may well 
be far more, as people are making their donations directly to mission agencies by direct debit, 
and these amounts do not appear in the Diocesan figures. The Reverend Canon Katherine 
Bowyer’s oversight of the missions committee has been instrumental in the Diocese achieving 
this result. 
 
Hunter Research Foundation 
 
The Diocese has continued its sponsorship of the Hunter Research Foundation in 2015. This 
sponsorship assists the Foundation’s research program. 
 
Clergy Assistance Program  
 
The Diocesan Council has approved a pilot clergy assistance program to care for clergy with an 
active licence and their family members living in church housing. This is a similar initiative 
offered to employees of the Diocesan office under the Employee Assistance Program. 
 
Work Health and Safety 
 
Diocesan Council oversees the effective implementation and management of Work Health and 
Safety.  This year we have been concluding the remediation works for Hazardous Materials 
Inspection Program and the Fire Safety Audits.  The major new focus has been Emergency 
Management Planning.   
 



We are pleased to report a significant decline in the number of work place accidents and 
incidences throughout the year. 
 
In terms of a focus for 2015 we have delivered an effective First Aid Training Course to provide 
basic first aid and response to emergency situations, and Fire Appliance & Fire Emergency 
Management Training held in 7 locations across the Diocese. 
 
The Diocesan Council commends the work of the parishes and the Property & Risk Officer whilst 
recognising the ongoing work, commitment and effort required. 
 
Unitisation  
 
The Diocesan Council has been considering the policy question of the unitization of the 
Permanent Endowments in 2015. Accounting and legal advice have been obtained on the 
proposal. As at the date of this report, the matter is before the Trustees of Church Property for 
their consideration with a special meeting of the Trustees of Church Property scheduled for the 
25th August 2015. 
 
Royal Commission and Police Strikeforce 
 
The Diocesan Council supports and reaffirms the important work being done by the Director of 
Professional Standards, the Professional Standards Committee and the Professional Standards Board 
and confirms that this Diocesan Council is clear in our intention to stand with victims of misconduct 
and abuse. 
 
This Diocesan Council welcomes the Royal Commission and the Police Investigation.  The Professional 
Standards Board commits itself to supporting the Bishop in dealing with past, present and future 
matters of this nature. 
 
Liability Claims  
 
The Diocesan Council continues to be appraised of the status of all liability claims and has been 
considering various funding options for these claims in 2015.  
 
Voting  
 
The Diocesan Council has adopted a preferential method of voting for filling committee 
vacancies when more than two nominations are received for any position the diocesan council is 
required to elect.  
 
Policies 
 
Various policies were approved by the Diocesan Council in 2015 covering the areas of  
• Privacy  
• Media  
• Social Media  
• Conflicts of Interest 
• Code of Conduct 
 
Diocesan Office 
 
Plans have been approved for a Roof Top Terrace at Bishop Housden Hall. This will allow for 
additional entertaining space for the Bishop to extend hospitality to visitors to the Diocesan 
office. As at the date of this report, a development application was being prepared for 
Newcastle City Council. 
 
Throughout 2015, the Diocesan website has also been upgraded as well as the IT systems in the 
Diocesan office. 
 
The Diocesan Yearbook and the Synod Business Paper are now printed by the Diocesan office 
resulting in significant cost savings. 



Congratulations and Appreciation 
 
The Diocesan Council: 
 
• Thanked Mr Alan Green as he has concluded his ministry as Headmaster of Newcastle 

Grammar School in September 2014, and his long term commitment to the Diocese. 
 
• Elected Mr Richard Turnbull as a new trustee as at 26 February 2015 and welcomed him to 

this position. 
 
• Thanked Mr Colin Osbourne and Mr John Kilpatrick for their assistance and continued 

support with regards to parish operated aged care facilities. 
 
• Congratulated John Price on his Doctorate of Letters awarded by the University of 

Newcastle. 
 
• Congratulated Bishop Peter Comensoli on his appointment as the Bishop of Broken Bay. 

 
• Thanked the Reverend Canon Hugh Bright for his service as he concluded his ministry as 

Newcastle Anglican Schools Corporation – Schools Liaison Officer. 
 

• Thanked the Reverend Canon Keith Dean-Jones for his service in this diocese and wished him 
well in his ministry in Bundaberg, Qld. 

 
• Diocesan Council acknowledged the faithful ministry with the Diocese of the Venerable 

Stephen Pullin, who has made valuable contributions to the Diocese of Newcastle and the 
parishes.  The Diocesan Council offered him and Robyn their ongoing prayers. 

 
 
Decisions made in accordance with Section 91 of the Administration of Parishes Ordinance 
2010 
 
In accordance with Section 91 of the Administration of Parishes Ordinance, a summary of 
decisions made by the Diocesan council are attached as an appendix to this report. 
 
Thanks 
 
The Council thanks the Diocesan Business Manager and the Diocesan Office staff for their 
assistance throughout the year. 
 
 
 
 
 
10 August 2015 



Annexure to Diocesan Council Report to Synod 2015 

Decisions made in accordance with the Administration of Parishes Ordinance 2010 
 

PARISH DECISION MADE PART OF 
ORDINANCE  

DATE OF DIOCESAN 
COUNCIL MEETING 

  
(H) Parish Assessments 
 
It was resolved: 
“That this Diocesan Council re-confirm that the following exemptions are approved for purposes of the 

Parish assessment in accordance with Part 9 of the Administration of Parishes Ordinance 2010: 
 
a) Diocesan missions 
b) Bequests (capital received in 1st year) 
c) Government grants 
d) GST 
e) Monies applied to permanent capital repayments on Parish loans secured by Episcopal 

certificate (noting that beyond the 2014 financial year, there will be no loans secured by 
episcopal certificates) 

f) Interest earned on ASDF accounts 
g) Commission earned on accounts held with the ASDF 
h) Mission monies raised for the Samaritans Foundation 
i) Monies raised by Mothers Union in pursuit of Mothers Union objectives 
j) Contributions from parishioners towards farewell and retirement gifts for clergy 
k) Cathedral Foundation and Cathedral Board Fundraising account.” 
Carried 
 

  
26 February 2015 
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Annexure to Diocesan Council Report to Synod 2015 

Decisions made in accordance with the Administration of Parishes Ordinance 2010 
 

Gresford  
(A) Parish of Gresford – Debt Repayment 
 
It was resolved: 
“This Diocesan Council therefore resolves in accordance with section 8 of the Parish Administration 

Ordinance (2010) that the Parish of Gresford Paterson be recognised as a 
6 (d) Parish. 
 
Further this Diocesan Council resolves that the Diocesan Business Manager write to the Parish 

Secretary of Gresford Paterson Parish to: 
 
1. Notify the Parish of this change of Parish classification. 
2. Inform the Parish that the Diocesan Council expectation is that the Parish Council will move to 

immediately pay the entire Parish debt to the Diocese from Parish reserves. This letter should 
explain to the Parish that now that the Parish is a 6 (d) Parish, the Bishop may at any time 
appoint an Episcopal Delegate to the Parish who would then have the power to arrange for the 
payment of the debt from Parish reserves.” 

Carried 
 

  
30 April 2015 

Georgetown and 
Birmingham 
Gardens 

 
(A) Parishes or Georgetown and Birmingham Gardens 
 
It was resolved: 
“That this Diocesan Council extends the arrangements approved in December 2013 for the Parishes of 

Georgetown and Birmingham Gardens to 31st December 2015 and requests the Archdeacon for 
Ministry Support, the Venerable Arthur Copeman to bring a report on current ministry in those 
Parishes to the Bishop by November 2015.” 

Carried 
 

  
25 June 2015 
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The Anglican Diocese of Newcastle  
Diocesan Council 
 
Financial Strategy 2016 -2026 
 
Introduction 
 
In preparing the budget for 2016, the Diocesan Council is seeking to develop a financial 
strategy to address the long-term impact of providing redress to victims and survivors of 
sexual abuse within the Diocese. 
 
The ten-year horizon arises because as at 1 January 2017, the Diocesan General Fund will 
have the responsibility to meet principal and interest payments on a loan of $3 million 
from the Trustees as well as making provision for additional claims for redress made to the 
Diocese after 1 July 2015.  
 
Context 
 
While the Church struggles with the financial aspect of redress it is important to keep in 
mind that this work is in keeping with the Bishop’s call to face the past and recognise that 
over a number of years the Diocese has accepted pastoral responsibility for those who 
have been hurt in its midst. Responding to survivors appropriately is a work of mission. 
 
The financial constraints now faced are not the responsibility of survivors of abuse but the 
responsibility of the perpetrators and to an extent the responsibility of the church in 
responding too slowly to the needs and claims of survivors. 
 
Contrary to commonly held views, the Diocese does not have extensive assets able to use 
to meet claims for redress.  The Trustees of Church Property hold property in trust for 
particular purposes. They are not available simply to be diverted to other purposes no 
matter how worthy those purposes may be. 
 
The Diocesan Council, through the Diocesan General Fund and Budget Account and other 
funds to which it had access has sought to manage claims for redress on behalf of the 
whole Diocese. In order to meet claims for redress up to 30 June 2015, the Diocesan 
General Fund and Budget Account secured an advance from the Trustees. That advance is 
now fully drawn. Further claims for redress are still being submitted to the Diocese. The 
Diocesan Council will need to ensure that it has appropriate funding arrangements in 
place. Servicing this debt threatens a serious impact on the Diocese’s medium and long-
term commitment to mission. 
 
This strategy endeavours to ensure that the Diocese sustains the resources needed for the 
ongoing ministry and mission of the Church over the long term as it fulfils the mission and 
ministry imperative of responding to survivors. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Objective 
 
In developing the financial strategy, it has been important to bear in mind the need for 
sufficient income to enable the Diocese to meet its mission and to meet its annual 
financial obligations. It has also been important to ensure that when the Diocesan Council 
repays the loan to the Trustees it has sufficient financial resources to promote new areas 
of mission and ministry. 
 
Assumptions 
 
In developing this strategy, the following assumptions have been made - 
 

• The Diocese will continue to need to respond to claims for redress and support 
from survivors of sexual abuse who were members of the Diocese. 

• The Trustees must determine on a reasonable basis that the Diocesan General Fund 
has the capacity to meet the interest and principal of any loans made to it. 

• The development of a ten year financial strategy is critical to the future of  the  
Diocese  and  must  consider  the  capacity  of  the  Diocese  to achieve its mission 
during and beyond the life of the financial facility. 

• The responsibility for responding to claims for redress and for developing a 
financial strategy rests with the Diocesan Council on behalf of the Synod. 

• The budgets in recent years have been constructed and delivered on the basis of 
ensuring economies where possible in the operation of the Diocese. 

• The Diocesan Council does not capitalize interest on the Tyrrell and Morpeth trusts 
in order to provide income to the budget. The real value of those trusts is 
declining. 

 
Impact of Claims 
 
To date the Diocese has settled claims for redress with associated costs amounting to 
approximately $5,000,000. 
 
Assuming that the current loan of $3 million will have an overall interest charge of 4.5% 
per annum over the ten years of repayments, the Diocesan Council will need to ensure 
that it has cash to transfer to the Trustees for annual interest and principal repayments of 
$381,480. In addition, the Diocesan and General Budget will need to factor in the order of 
$300,000 per annum in relation to provisioning for future claims. This means that the 
Diocese must generate a surplus (excluding depreciation) of $575,000 and an overall 
surplus of $655,000. 
 
Indicatively, if these funds were to be met entirely from parish assessments the overall 
income from assessments would need to double. The effect would be that the basic 
assessment would be  $10,000 on the first $100,000 of income, 13% on the next $100,000 
of income and 16% on all income in excess of $200,000. These would still be lower rates 
than for a number of other dioceses especially dioceses which have been responding for a 
longer period to claims for redress. 
 



A doubling of assessment rates is not considered the best option but is the option of last 
resort. 
Structuring the strategies 
 

• The development and implementation of strategies requires careful and 
focussed management. 
 

• Each strategy will require a leader, clarity of purpose and a time frame for 
progress and completion. 
 

• Most of the strategies will be implemented in the short term, however some 
will require a number of years for completion and maximum effect. 

 
• Sensitivity analysis has highlighted the critical importance of the majority of 

projects. There is little margin for under-achievement. 
 

• Timing of projects and achieving milestones is critically important – even small 
delays will significantly impact on the outcomes. 

 
• Success will depend on the willingness of stakeholders in each area of 

consideration to examine existing arrangements in a new context and to make a 
commitment to achievement of objectives for the sake  of  the ministry of the 
Anglican Church in the Diocese of Newcastle. 

 
 
The strategies 
 
1. The Anglican Savings and Development Fund 
 
The ASDF is structured to provide a contribution each year to the operation of the 
Diocese. The larger the number of institutional and individual investors in the fund the 
greater the possible contribution to the Diocesan budget. 
 
The ASDF can provide an indication of the contribution but must make its decisions in 
relation to the financial advice it receives. 
 
It is anticipated that if all parishes, schools and agencies were to use the ASDF as their 
financial institution an additional $100,000 - $150,000 per annum would be available to 
the Diocese. 
 
The Diocesan Council has passed legislation to enable this to be implemented. Schools, 
agencies and parishes will be educated about this in the lead up to the Synod. 
 
Note – implementation has begun with this strategy and a higher grant has been factored 
into the 2016 Budget in the synod business paper.  
 
2.  Levy on Parishes 
 
It is imperative that the parishes of the Diocese join in responding to survivors. It is 
proposed that the Parish Assessment be varied by applying a 10% surcharge to the amount 



of assessment calculated in accordance with the Administration of Parishes Ordinance. 
This would mean for example, a parish with assessable income under $100,000 would pay 
$5000 in assessment and $500 in a levy making an overall payment of $5500. 
 
The surcharge would generate funds in the order $66,000 per annum. 
 
The financial capacity of many parishes is limited and a large increase in assessment is not 
feasible. The financial impact of this measure is not large.  However, this strategy 
confirms the commitment of the people of the Diocese in providing healing and support to 
survivors of abuse. 
 
An alternative is to administer this surcharge as part of an insurance levy rather than as 
part of the parish assessment mechanism. 
 
Note – this strategy is included in the 2016 Budget in the synod business paper however it 
is intended that the Diocesan Council will formalise it at the November 2015 meeting. 
 
3.  Reserve Fund 
 
The Trustees of Church Property maintain a reserve fund to avoid fluctuations in interest 
payments on permanent trusts. If the reserve fund has funds in excess of those required 
for this purpose the Trustees and the Diocesan Council can approve payments for other 
purposes. 
 
The Diocesan Council has asked the Trustees whether there are excess funds in the reserve 
fund. This may amount to between $1.5 and $3 million depending on the reserve policies 
of the Trustees. 
 
Note – this matter is currently before the Diocesan Council and the Trustees of Church 
Property for consideration. 
 
4. Unitisation of Trusts 
 
The current approach of the Trustees is to pay realised gains (less any losses and 
expenses) as interest to each permanent trust. The Trustees transfer unrealised capital 
gains and losses on investments to the reserve fund rather than transfer them 
proportionally to each permanent trust. The impact of these decisions is that the real 
value of each Trust is declining. Some permanent trust accounts are required to capitalise 
a portion of the interest but this has limited long term effect. The unitisation of trusts 
allows for the capital value of each permanent trust to be varied in line with the 
investment outcome of the trustees taking into account expenses and income distribution. 
The unitisation of trusts would enable the decision not to capitalise interest on the 
Morpeth and Tyrrell trusts to remain in place. 
 
Note – this matter is currently before the Diocesan Council and the Trustees of Church 
Property for consideration. 
 
 
 
 



 
5. Property Levy 
 
Currently 10% of the proceeds from the sale of church trust property goes to the Property 
Acquisition Fund and the Ministry Development Fund. 
 
An additional 5% could be levied on these transactions for the purpose of supporting 
redress. 
 
This would generate between $25,000 - $100,000 per annum. 
 
Note – this strategy has been factored into the 2016 Budget however it is noted that the 
Diocesan Council would need to adopt the strategy via an ordinance at its November 2015 
meeting for it to take effect.  
 
6.  Utilising and restructuring various Diocesan Trusts 
 
The trusts available to the Diocese should be reviewed to ascertain if there is any capital 
available to reduce the level of indebtedness. 
 
The Diocese received a bequest in excess of $1,800,000 which can be used for any 
purpose. The Diocesan Council has preferred to place such bequests on permanent trust as 
a form of endowment and use the interest. The funds could be fully utilised in one year. 
 
It is possible that there are some trusts which have become impossible or inexpedient to 
use for the purposes for which they were established. Given the regular review of such 
trusts it is unlikely. However, if there are such trusts, a proposal to vary those trusts can 
be considered by the Diocesan Council. The Diocesan Council would be concerned, as is its 
practice, to ensure that alternatives in keeping with the original trust purposes were 
considered in the first instance. 
 
Currently the Children, Youth and Education Ministries trust is focused on ministry with 
people currently under the age of 18 and their families. The CEY Fund could take 
responsibility for other ministries in the Diocesan Budget associated with children and 
youth (15-24 year olds), for example University Ministries and Juvenile Justice Chaplaincy 
support. 
 
Note – a proposal regarding CEY ministries has been factored into the 2016 Budget in the 
Synod Business Paper. Other related matters are currently before the Diocesan Council.  
 
7. Diocesan Budget Efficiency 
 
Each year the Diocesan budget is expected to find efficiencies. Despite increased 
expectations, often from external bodies, the Diocesan Office staffing has remained 
static. This practice can be argued as strengthening efficiencies.  
 
Note – these efficiencies are ongoing and have been factored into the 2016 budget in the 
Synod Business Paper. 
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